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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES - AMENDED
April 15, 2015
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: BeLinda Peeples (Chair), Sheri Treadwell, Karen Nuland, Leslie Goller
Excused: Natalie Alden, Toni Alfred, Scott Wiley
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections
Chairwoman Peeples called the meeting to order at 3:05 p.m. without a quorum present.
Minutes
Minutes of the March 11, 2015 – deferred to the next meeting lacking a quorum
Supervisor of Elections update
Supervisor Jerry Holland recapped the First Election in March and looked forward to the May Second Election. The March election ran very smoothly, but additional poll worker training is on-going to refine the knowledge of the new equipment, particularly with regard to maintain a good wi-fi connection and with regard to machine close-out procedures at the close of the day. 64,000 absentee ballots have been sent out for the May election. The logic and accuracy test will take place on April 27th. Early voting will be for 2 full weeks at 17 locations. Turnout for the March election was 33.77% of registered voters and Mr. Holland estimated that turnout at the May election would be in the 40% range. There are 10 races to be decided, including the mayor and sheriff’s races and 5 district and 3 at-large city council races. Turnout in individual precincts can be driven in part by the presence or absence of a district city council race. In the March election those districts that had uncontested city council seats had lower turnouts than other districts that did have contested races.
Mr. Holland discussed the transition to new supervisor Mike Hogan later in the year. He knows that 4 of the appointed officials in the Supervisor’s office will be leaving during the transition and Mr. Hogan has identified several replacement appointees. He will attend the May election day to get a feel for the operation behind the scenes.
In response to a question Mr. Holland described the way the office plans and prepares for power outages at polling places. The vote tally machines have battery backups and can continue to operate during power  outages. If those battery backups run out, ballots can be placed in a secure bin for counting later. The EVID machines do not have battery backup.
Mr. Holland was asked for suggestions about how to increase voter turnout and stated that the only real method that seems to unquestionably work is to move the local elections to coincide with the presidential or gubernatorial elections that traditionally have much greater turnout. Efforts have been made to make that change several times over the years but have never gained any traction with the City Council or with the general public. Members discussed the methods by which the campaigns utilize public record election and voting information to target mailings and phone calls to registered voters who have not yet voted to get out the vote. Chairwoman Peeples said that she heard from several voters who were offended by the idea that the campaigns know if or when they’ve voted. The group discussed the degree to which technology and scientific analysis can be used to target advertising to particular voter demographics.
EAP membership
There are 3 vacancies on the commission, one each to be filled by Mayor, Supervisor of Elections and Council President. Chairwoman Peeples knows that the Council President has gotten a couple of potential appointees.

Florida Legislature
An on-line voter registration bill (HB 7143, SB 228) is proceeding through both houses, although the Governor is not supportive of the bill. Efforts are continuing to sway his opinion on the bill. The House bill also appropriates funding for the on-line registration effort. Twenty other states already have on-line registration and data has shown that there is no difference in those states in the percentage of registration by party and by age in on-line versus in-person registration. 
Congressional redistricting

The appeal of the circuit court ruling is still pending. The circuit court did make some changes for the last election cycle to deal with the most obvious deviations from the constitutional amendment requiring compactness, the Florida Legislature made subsequent changes to that court-derived plan, and a further legal challenge to the Legislature’s second plan is still pending. Mr. Holland said that supervisors of elections statewide hope that the issue is resolved one way or another by the fall of this year in order to allow the new districts to take effect for the Presidential primary in March 2016 and for the Congressional primaries later that year.

Next meeting
The next meeting will be on Wednesday, May 13th.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:54 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 5.15.15  10:00 a.m.
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